
23 

Wage and Hour Division, Labor § 500.50 

(a) Review each application received 
and determine whether such applica-
tion is complete and properly executed; 

(b) When appropriate, notify the ap-
plicant in writing of any incomplete-
ness or error in the application and re-
turn the application for correction and 
completion; 

(c) Determine, after appropriate in-
vestigation, whether the applicant has 
complied with the requirements of the 
Act and these regulations, and if appro-
priate, issue a Certificate of 
Registration or a Farm Labor Con-
tractor Employee Certificate of Reg-
istration authorizing the performance 
of one or more activities permitted 
under the Act; 

(d) Authorize the activity of trans-
porting a migrant or seasonal agricul-
tural worker, subject to the maximum 
number of workers authorized to be 
transported under the vehicle liability 
policy and as indicated on the face of 
the Certificate of Registration, only 
upon receipt of: 

(1) A statement in the manner pre-
scribed by the Secretary identifying 
each vehicle to be used, or caused to be 
used, by the applicant for the transpor-
tation of any migrant or seasonal agri-
cultural worker during the period for 
which registration is sought; 

(2) Written proof that every such ve-
hicle which is under the applicant’s 
ownership or control, is in compliance 
with the vehicle safety requirements of 
the Act and these regulations; and 

(3) Written proof that every such ve-
hicle is in compliance with the insur-
ance requirements of the Act and these 
regulations; 

(e) Authorize the activity of driving a 
vehicle to transport a migrant or sea-
sonal agricultural worker only upon re-
ceipt of (1) A doctor’s certificate on the 
prescribed form, with an initial appli-
cation for a Certificate of Registration 
or a Farm Labor Contractor Employee 
Certificate, and, when applying for a 
renewal, a new completed doctor’s cer-
tificate if the previous doctor’s certifi-
cate is more than three years old; and 
(2) evidence of a valid and appropriate 
license, as provided by State law, to 
operate the vehicle; and 

(f) Authorize the activity of housing 
a migrant agricultural worker only 
upon receipt of (1) A statement identi-

fying each facility or real property to 
be used for housing a migrant agricul-
tural worker during the period for 
which registration is sought; and (2) if 
the facility or real property is or will 
be owned or controlled by the appli-
cant, written proof that the facility or 
real property complies with the appli-
cable Federal and State standards of 
health and safety. Such written proof 
may be either a certification issued by 
a State or local health authority or 
other appropriate agency, or a copy of 
a written request for the inspection of 
a facility or real property made to the 
appropriate State or local agency at 
least forty-five days prior to the date 
on which the facility or real property 
is to be occupied by migrant agricul-
tural workers, dated and signed by the 
applicant or other person who owns or 
controls the facility or real property. If 
housing authorization is issued based 
on a written request for inspection and 
the housing facility or real property is 
subsequently inspected and does not 
meet the appropriate standards, the 
housing authorization is null and void. 
Should the required written proof for 
housing authorization be unavailable 
at the time of filing an application, the 
applicant must attest in writing that 
the applicant will not house any mi-
grant agricultural worker in any facil-
ity or real property owned or con-
trolled by the applicant, until such ap-
plicant shall have submitted all nec-
essary written proof and obtained a 
Farm Labor Contractor Certificate of 
Registration showing that housing in 
the facility or real property is author-
ized by the Secretary of Labor. In such 
event, if otherwise eligible, the appli-
cant will be issued a Certificate of Reg-
istration without a housing authoriza-
tion. This certificate may be amended 
to include an authorization to house at 
such time as the required proof is 
forthcoming. 

[48 FR 36741, Aug. 12, 1983, as amended at 61 
FR 24865, May 16, 1996] 

§ 500.50 Duration of certificate. 

(a) Initial certificates of farm labor con-
tractors and farm labor contractor em-
ployees. (1) An initial certificate issued 
under the Act and these regulations 
shall expire twelve months from the 
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date of issuance unless earlier sus-
pended or revoked. 

(2) Certificates applied for during the 
period beginning April 14, 1983, and 
ending November 30, 1983, may be 
issued for a period of up to twenty-four 
months for the purpose of an orderly 
transition to registration under the 
Act. 

(3) Certificates issued to employees 
of farm labor contractors shall expire 
at the suspension, revocation or expira-
tion of the farm labor contractor’s Cer-
tificate of Registration under which 
such employee was authorized. 

(b) Certificate renewal of farm labor 
contractors and farm labor contractor em-
ployees. (1) A certificate issued under 
the Act and these regulations may be 
temporarily extended by the filing of a 
properly completed and signed applica-
tion with the Secretary at least thirty 
days prior to the expiration date. ‘‘Fil-
ing’’ may be accomplished by hand de-
livery, certified mail, or regular mail. 

(i) If the application for renewal is 
filed by regular mail or if it is deliv-
ered in person by the applicant, it must 
be received by the Department of Labor 
or an authorized representative of the 
Department of Labor at least 30 days 
prior to the expiration date shown on 
the current certificate. 

(ii) If the application for renewal is 
filed by certified mail, it must be 
mailed at least 30 days prior to the ex-
piration date shown on the current cer-
tificate. 
Where timely application for renewal 
has been filed, the authority to operate 
pursuant to a valid certificate under 
the Act and these regulations shall 
continue until the renewal application 
has been finally determined by the Sec-
retary. 

(2) A certificate issued under the Act 
and these regulations may be renewed 
by the Secretary for additional twelve- 
month periods or for periods in excess 
of twelve months but not in excess of 
twenty-four months. 

(3) Eligibility for renewals of certifi-
cates for more than twelve months 
under the Act and these regulations 
shall be limited to those farm labor 
contractors and farm labor contractor 
employees who have not been cited 
during the preceding five years for a 
violation of the Act or any regulation 

under the Act, or the Farm Labor Con-
tractor Registration Act or any regula-
tion under such Act. 

(c) Continuation of certain FLCRA cer-
tificates. (1) Certificates issued under 
FLCRA, and in effect on April 14, 1983, 
that are valid for the services per-
formed under FLCRA, will be contin-
ued in effect and be accepted as author-
ization to perform like services under 
the Act and these regulations for the 
remainder of calendar year 1983. Such 
certificates will be subject to the Act 
and these regulations with respect to 
determinations to suspend, revoke or 
refuse renewal. 

(2) Actions pending related to the 
suspension, revocation, or refusal to 
issue or renew FLCRA certificates 
shall continue through to a final deter-
mination. Any such certificate which is 
considered to be in effect under title 29 
CFR 40.21 pending a final determina-
tion, will be considered valid under 
MSPA, provided application for a cer-
tificate under MSPA is made no later 
than November 30, 1983. 

[48 FR 36741, Aug. 12, 1983, as amended at 54 
FR 13329, Mar. 31, 1989] 

§ 500.51 Refusal to issue or to renew, 
or suspension or revocation of cer-
tificate. 

The Secretary may suspend or revoke 
or refuse to issue or to renew a Certifi-
cate of Registration (including a Farm 
Labor Contractor Employee Certifi-
cate) if the applicant or holder: 

(a) Has knowingly made any mis-
representation in the application for 
such certificate; 

(b) Is not the real party in interest in 
the application or Certificate of Reg-
istration and the real party in interest 
is a person who has been refused 
issuance or renewal of a certificate, has 
had a certificate suspended or revoked, 
or does not qualify under this section 
for a certificate; 

(c) Has failed to comply with the Act 
or these regulations; 

(d) Has failed to pay any court judg-
ment obtained by the Secretary or any 
other person under the Act or these 
regulations or under the Farm Labor 
Contractor Registration Act of 1963 or 
any regulation under such Act; 

(e) Has failed to comply with any 
final order issued by the Secretary as a 
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